
    
 

March 5, 2024 

 

Senate Health and Human Services Committee 

Room 1100, Minnesota Senate Building 

95 University Avenue West 

Saint Paul, MN 55155 
 

RE: Support for S.F. 4076, Social Work Licensure Compact 

 

Dear Chair Wiklund and Senate Health and Human Services Committee Members:  

 

Fresenius Medical Care operates 49 dialysis clinics in Minnesota and provides life-sustaining dialysis 

treatments to nearly 2,200 patients with kidney failure.  We support S.F. 4076 which would implement a social 

work licensure compact. The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services requires every person receiving 

dialysis to receive social work services from a Masters level licensed social worker. Most dialysis social 

workers follow patients at several clinics and may cross state lines to do so. This becomes burdensome with 

licensure fees and continuing education requirements for each state. Because our company operates in many 

states, we are able to move our social workers to areas of greatest need quickly as circumstances arise – whether 

that be due to staffing shortages or to cover temporarily during leaves of absence. However, that requires that 

social workers obtain licenses or temporary permits to serve dialysis patients in states where they are not 

located.  

 

Social workers have similar licensing and educational requirements across all states, making them appropriate 

for a professional compact. Compacts assist in improving patients’ access to quality and timely services. During 

COVID-19, the issue of access to care became particularly acute. When COVID-19 surges occurred, the ability 

to bring in qualified out-of-state health professionals quickly was critical for outpatient dialysis facilities to 

provide life-sustaining treatments for our patients. This included social workers, dietitians, nurses, and our 

patient care technicians traveling to other states to help with COVID-19 surges. Many of our social workers also 

provided, and continue to provide, telehealth services. We appreciate the recognition of telehealth being a vital 

service in the Compact legislation. While reciprocity or temporary licenses may be available in some states, 

they are not a permanent fix. And, often there is a backlog in licensure processing.     

 

For these reasons, we ask you to support S.F. 4076. 

 

Sincerely, 

 
Wendy Funk Schrag, LMSW, ACSW 

Vice President State Government Affairs 

316.841.5245 

wendy.schrag@freseniusmedicalcare.com  
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